
New Hampshire State Commission on Aging 

Monday, March 18, 2023, 10 am to noon 

NH Hospital Association, 125 Airport Road, Concord, NH 

 

Attendance: 

Present in person -  Members: Susan Ruka, Chair; Wendi Aultman, DHHS; Susan Buxton, Long Term Care 

Ombudsman; Richard Lavers, Dept. of Employment Security; Tracy McGraw, Dept. of Labor; Shelley 

Winters, Dept. of Transportation; Suzanne Demers, Belknap/Merrimack; Carissa Elphick, Belknap; 

Margaret Franckhauser, Belknap; Doug McNutt, Merrimack.  Staff: Rebecca Sky, Executive Director, 

Karen Knowles, Director of Special Projects. Guests: April Torreiro from At Home Hearing; Steve 

Maloney; Peter Burke, St. Joseph Hospital. 

Online – Members (with reasons for remote access in parenthesis): Brandy Cassada, Dept of Safety 

(last minute conflict) Polly Campion, Grafton (unable to drive due to injury); Laurie Duff, Strafford 

(caregiving for injured family member); Roxie Severance, Clerk, Coos (caregiving - family medical 

appointment); Beth Quarm Todgham, Hillsborough (out of state); Joanne Ward, Rockingham (car 

trouble). Guests: Laura Davie, UNH; Kim Murphy; Cheryl O’Malley; April Steffensmeier; Christian 

Seasholtz, of Chris Pappas Office; Shawn Jones, NHDMA; Madeline Ullrich, NH Care Collaborative; 

Jennifer Rabalais, UNH. 

Guest Speakers: Kerry Dennis, volunteer with Alzheimer’s Association; Kris Hering, Foundation for 

Healthy Communities; Susan Antkowiak, Alzheimer’s Association. 

Members Absent – Representative James MacKay; Representative Charles McMahon; Senator Bill 

Gannon; Sunny Mulligan Shea, NH Attorney General; Jack Ruderman, NH Housing Finance Authority; 

Beverly Bjorklund, Sullivan; Daniel Marcek, Hillsborough; David Ross, Hillsborough; Rep. Lucy McVitty 

Weber, Cheshire. 

l. Welcome-Susan Ruka  

Susan Ruka, Chair called the meeting to order, and February Meeting Minutes were approved.   

ll. Continuing the Discussion -Alzheimer’s Disease & Related Dementias.  

PURPOSE:  To learn what’s working and what is missing regarding support for individuals and their 

families in NH. Both to inform future COA recommendations to Gov. and State Legislature and be able to 

better support the upcoming ADRD public awareness campaign. 

Personal Experience with Dementia - Kerry Dennis, Auburn, NH 

Kerry Dennis from Auburn, NH, a volunteer with the Alzheimer’s Association shared her journey with 

Alzheimer’s Disease.  Still in an early stage, she shared her challenges working with her primary care 

physician to get a diagnosis.  Many of the barriers mentioned at the previous Commission meeting were 

affirmed as inhibiting diagnosis in Kerry’s instance – primarily a lack of provider education. Kerry also 

suggested that the initial diagnostic screening is not sensitive enough to facilitate early diagnosis. This 

resulted in feelings of distress and stress, consternation, and frustration.  Diagnosis only came after a 

referral to a Boston specialist by her employer close to two years after seeking a diagnosis from her 

primary care provider.  Emotions at point of diagnosis ranged from relief from finally confirming what 



was happening, to sadness and loneliness, and fear of living without purpose and future loss of dignity.  

Connecting to the Alzheimer's Association accessing their resources and participating in one of their 

peer support groups made a significant positive difference since diagnosis.  Kerry advocated that early-

stage diagnosis needs to become the norm.  It creates the opportunity for setting and communicating 

goals for one’s own care and quality of life over the course of the disease with family and future care 

partners.  Kerry ended by talking about all the things she loves in her life that she is still able to enjoy 

even with this diagnosis.   

Continuum of Care Continued:  Acute Care – Hospital Dementia Operational Plans - Kris Hering, Vice 

President of Vice President, Quality Improvement at Foundation for Healthy Communities  

Kris spoke to the requirement in statute for hospitals to complete and implement an operational plan 

for the recognition and management of patients with dementia or delirium in acute-care settings by 

January 2023.  In early 2022, hospitals collaborated in a learning community reviewing resources, 

studying best practices, conducting gap analysis, hearing from experts, to help each other develop plans 

and trouble-shoot implementation.  There we many “aha moments”, such as realizing the impact of 

delirium and the imperative of preventive measures.  So valued by hospitals, the learning community 

continues to convene past its intended end date.  One significant challenge for hospitals is supporting 

patients who lack family or a designated care partner at home. A Commission member asked how 

hospitals are communicating the complexity of post hospital care of patients with dementia or delirium 

with a patient’s primary care physician. Kris attested to hospital acknowledgement of the value of care 

coordinators in primary care practices in the care management for this patient population.  Without that 

person, communication to primary care providers is more challenging.  Another member asked about 

staff training on dementia. Kris replied that the plans do address hospitals providing annual training to 

staff.  Kris expressed uncertainty as to whether or not hospitals track staff participation in training or 

assess impact of training. A final question was asked about how hospitals are held accountable to 

planning and implementation.  The response was that accountability falls to the Bureau of Health Care 

Facility Licensing within the NH Department of Health and Human Services.  People with concerns can 

raise issues to the Bureau. 

Public comment was made that it can be time consuming for leaders of organizations who are required 

to provide training on dementia and dementia care to weed through all the information out there to 

ensure their staff are getting a relevant and accurate training.  The commenter expressed a desire for 

the state would provide free updated annual trainings to meet this requirement.   

How the Landscape is Changing - Opportunities on the Horizon - Susan Antkowiak, Vice President, 

Programs & Services, Alzheimer's Association, MA/NH Chapter.  

Susan spoke about Alzheimer’s research and innovation and resulting changes on the horizon.  Susan 

covered what we know about prevention and the emotional, social, and medical benefits of early 

diagnosis.  Susan gave her presentation with slides, but as research is always progressing and out of 

concern of the slides becoming quickly outdated, the slides are embargoed and will not be part of the 

meeting minutes. 

Speaking to research on various biomarkers, Susan suggested we could be optimistic that a blood draw 

could be used for diagnosis within the next five years.  As access to PET scans is limited, especially in 

rural areas, this could significantly open the door for early diagnosis.  The Alzheimer's Association is 



involved in developing clinical guidelines towards their use, but it could take time to get into common 

practice. Early diagnosis will have increased value as we move into an era of treating not just symptoms, 

but the biology of the disease interrupting its progression. There are currently over 140 unique 

therapies being tested in clinical trials at this time.   

III. COA Updates: Older Adult Volunteer Awards Program (OAVA) and Tracking of Bills in Legislature 

Beth Quarm Todgham shared that nominations for people to be honored through the Older Adult 

Volunteer Awards program were going well.  Still, the deadline was extended by a week at this meeting 

for two counties where no nominations have been made, Cheshire and Sullivan Counties.  The 

Committee reviewing nominations will meet April 9th.  A date will be forthcoming from the Governor’s 

Office for the award presentations.  We have asked for it to be the afternoon of our May Commission 

meeting.  Commission members we asked to please make every effort to attend to celebrate those 

being honored and lift up the value of this program (and older adults in our communities!)   

Polly and Rebecca updated members on bills working their way through the legislature.  Sue Buxton 

made an impassioned call for Commission members to connect with their legislators about HB 1098 

relative to ballots delivered to elder care facilities.  The bill content itself is not necessarily harmful, but 

the testimony provided by bills sponsors and other public entities in support of bill was ageist and 

heavily biased against people living in long term care facilities right to vote.   

IV. Public Input 

No public input. 

V. Adjournment 

Presentation Slides: 



 

 



 



 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

  

 



 

 



 

 

 


